
                         STATE OF FLORIDA
               DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

CELESTE SMITH,                )
                              )
     Petitioner,              )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 89-3046
                              )
JIM ADAMS FORD, INC.,         )
                              )
     Respondent.              )
______________________________)

                       RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its duly
designated Hearing Officer, Don W. Davis, held a formal hearing in the above-
styled case on December 8, 1989, in Lakeland, Florida.

                          APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Larry Jackson, Esq.
                      300 Parkview Place
                      Lakeland, Florida  33805

     For Respondent:  Stephen Martin, Esq.
                      P.O. Box 2765
                      Lakeland, Florida  33806-2765

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     The issue for determination is whether Respondent is guilty of
discrimination in employment on the basis of handicap.

                        PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     On November 7, 1988, Petitioner filed a charge of discrimination against
Respondent.  Petitioner alleged that Respondent terminated her employment as the
result of Petitioner's handicap, an eye disease known as histoplasmosis.

     On May 4, 1989, the Florida Commission on Human Relationsentered a Notice
of Determination: No Cause.  Thereafter, Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief
with the Commission on May 30, 1989, alleging termination of her employment by
Respondent on the basis of her eye disease.

     Subsequently, the matter was transferred to the Division of Administrative
Hearings to conduct a formal hearing pursuant to Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.

     Respondent's answer, dated June 7, 1989, denied the termination of
Petitioner's employment was the result of her handicap and alleged that
Petitioner's work performance was unsatisfactory.



     At the hearing, Petitioner presented the testimony of four witnesses,
including herself, and three evidentiary exhibits.  Respondent presented the
testimony of two witnesses and no evidentiary exhibits.

     No transcript of the hearing was provided by the parties.  Proposed
findings of fact submitted by the parties are addressed in the appendix to this
recommended order.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioner is Celeste Smith.  She was employed by Respondent for
approximately three years prior to termination of her employment in the latter
part of July, 1988.

     2.  Respondent is Jim Adams Ford, Inc.  Its corporate president at all
times pertinent to these proceedings was James L. Adams, Jr.

     3.  Adams hired Petitioner in July of 1985.  Petitionerinitially worked as
a telephone switchboard operator.  After four months, she was given additional
duties as a file clerk.  At the conclusion of her first nine months of
employment, Petitioner was transferred to Respondent's body shop operation.

     4.  Petitioner worked in the body shop for approximately one year.  Her job
responsibilities entailed general clerical work, including telephone contact
with customers regarding appointments for automobile repair work.  She was also
charged with the task of compiling or "flagging" time records for workmen in the
body shop.

     5.  After a year of working in the body shop, Petitioner was reassigned.
This time, she was assigned to work in Respondent's service department.

     6.  On January 21, 1988, Petitioner stated, on a group insurance
application for Respondent's employees, that she had no health problems related
to her eyes.

     7.  Petitioner was diagnosed as having ocular histoplasmosis syndrome as
early as 1980.  Despite her assertion that her eyes bothered her and resulted in
her seeking further medical treatment in 1988, the only evidence presented by
Petitioner concerning the existence of her vision problem establishes that the
disease is not presently active.

     8.  On January 28, 1988, Petitioner's vision was evaluated by her physician
and she was referred to a specialist in Miami, Florida, for further examination.
Before she went to Miami, Petitioner was given $200 by Adams to defray expenses
of the trip.  This was Respondent's first information that Petitioner might
havean eye problem.

     9.  Testimony of Adams establishes that Petitioner was dismissed as a
result of tardiness and poor job performance.  Petitioner's own testimony
further establishes that she was often late to work.  In the absence of other
corroborative evidence, Petitioner's testimony that her pattern of reporting
late for work was consistent with Respondent's employment practices is not
credited.

     10.  Testimony of Richard Burgin, a previous supervisor of Petitioner and
former employee of Respondent, is not credited in view of the inconsistency of



his testimony with previous written statements concerning Petitioner's work
performance and his admission of bias and ill-will against Respondent.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     11.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and the subject matter of this action.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.

     12.  The discharge of an employee from employment on the basis of handicap
is an unlawful employment practice.  Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes.

     13.  The burden of proof rests with Petitioner to show a prima facie case
of employment discrimination.  After such a showing by Petitioner, the burden
shifts to Respondent to articulate a nondiscriminatory reason for Petitioner's
termination.  If Respondent is successful and provides such reason, the burden
shifts again to Petitioner to show that the proffered reason fortermination is
pretextual.  School Board of Leon County v. Hargis, 400 So.2d 103 (Fla. 1st DCA
1981).

     14.  Petitioner has failed to prove that Respondent's reason for
terminating her employment was pretextual.  By her own admission, she often
failed to arrive at work on time.  Her argument that her pattern of reporting to
work was an accepted employment practice is unpersuasive and unsupported by
other direct admissible evidence.

                           RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing, it is hereby

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be entered dismissing the Petition for
Relief.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 8th day of January, 1990, in Tallahassee, Leon
County, Florida.

                              ___________________________________
                              DON W.DAVIS
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, Fl 32399-1550
                              (904) 488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 8th day of January, 1990.



                               APPENDIX

     The following constitutes my ruling on proposed findings of fact submitted
by the parties.

Petitioner's Proposed Findings

     1.  Rejected as to the portion of the proposed finding that Petitioner
contacted histoplasmosis while in Respondent's employment.  This portion of the
proposed finding is unsupported by any direct admissible evidence presented at
the final hearing.  The remainder of this proposed finding is adopted by this
reference.
     2.  Adopted by reference.
     3.  Adopted in substance.
     4.  Adopted in substance.
     5.  Adopted in substance.
     6.  Adopted in substance.
     7.  Not supported by the weight of the evidence.
     8.  Not supported by the weight of the evidence.
     9.  Unnecessary to result reached.
     10. Not supported by the weight of the evidence.
     11. Unnecessary to result reached.  Statements not offered in evidence.
     12. Not supported by the weight of the evidence.
     13. Unnecessary to result reached.
     14. Not supported by the weight of the evidence.
     15. Adopted by reference.
     16. Rejected, not supported by the evidence.

Respondent's Proposed Findings

     1.-3.  Adopted in substance.
     4.  First sentence adopted in substance.  Remainder of this proposed
finding is rejected as not supported by evidence presented at the final hearing.
     5.  Adopted in substance.
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